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   School
     A Specialist Visual Arts College

16th July 2020

Dear parents and pupils, 

Following the publication of guidance from the DFE on 2nd July, I am pleased to say that we have worked through our detailed plans to bring all year groups back to St. Peter’s in September. We have worked hard to turn the 46 pages of guidance into a plan that will work to bring our pupils back into school, mitigate the risks of Covid-19 and provide a full education. The full guidance is available at the gov.uk website under ‘Guidance for full opening: schools.’ Whilst I have not included every detail in this letter, I have tried to include everything I think you need to know before we start the new academic year, so that you can plan your own arrangements and be assured that we are taking all the steps we can to keep everyone at St. Peter’s as safe as possible. 
All the information in this letter is accurate at the time of writing, but as the situation with Covid-19 and government guidance is subject to change we may need to amend or update it before September.

I would be grateful if you would take the time to read all of this information and to talk to your children about it so that we can make the best start to the new academic year. 

School is going to look and feel different in September and to make sure children come back in a calm and safe way, including an opportunity for all of them to be briefed about the new arrangements I have decided to arrange the start of school over the first week as follows: 

Wednesday 2nd September 

Years 7 and 11 to attend. 

Thursday 3rd September 

Years 7, 9 and 11 to attend. 

Friday 4th September                          Years 7, 8 and 10 to attend. 

We will not be setting school work remotely on the days pupils do not attend, though teachers may give pupils in Years 9 and 11 tasks to do on the Friday. 
All pupils will be able to attend school together from Monday 7th September. 

Covid-19 suspected symptoms. 

The most important thing everyone in the school community can do to keep each other safe is not to attend school if you or anyone in your household has the symptoms of a possible case of coronavirus. These include a high temperature, new cough or loss of sense of smell or taste. If a member of the household has these symptoms, they must book a test and all members of the household must self-isolate and not attend school until this has come back negative. If negative, the person with the symptoms should stay at home until they are well. If positive for Covid-19 the person should not attend for 7 days and the rest of the household for 14 days. Please inform us of any positive tests so that we can help to trace any contacts. 

Uniform and appearance.

From September all pupils will be expected to meet our normal standards on uniform and appearance (please see the school website). They will be asked to change anything that does not meet these standards and we are grateful for your support in this. Over ‘lockdown’ some pupils will have developed a unique look, but there is ample time from now to be able to meet our standards by September. Due to some disruption in the global supply chain there may be some supply problems with some items of uniform over summer but we have discussed this with our school uniform suppliers and if there are problems with any items we have agreed a solution that they will explain to you.
Unless the weather is extremely mild, all pupils will require an outdoor coat (one plain colour) as breaks and lunch will be outside unless the weather is extreme. 

On the day when the pupils have PE, they should attend school in their PE kit with their school blazer. This is to avoid using the changing rooms. They will still need a coat. On very wet days their PE lessons will need to be indoors.

Travel to and from school. 

Traveling to and from school needs to be managed to reduce the risk of infection. 

· If possible, pupils should walk or cycle to school. Bikes should be left in the designated area (by the corner of the Maths and English rooms) and 1m apart from each other.

· If parents are able to drop pupils off and /or pick them up, please use the main entrance driveway by reception, be patient and stay in your vehicle. If dropping off in local streets, please be mindful of residents and avoid blocking driveways. Parents collecting pupils at the end of the day will be able to use the Year 8 yard (by the side of school next to the playing fields) to alleviate congestion. This will be accessible before 3.10pm and you will be able to leave by 3.30pm. A coned pathway will be available to pedestrians, but please exercise extra caution on the school site and drive slowly.

· School bus services will be available as normal. Pupils should wear a face covering on the bus and sit with pupils from their year group (Year 11 at the back or top deck of the bus, Year 7 at the front or bottom deck).
· We have been informed by TFGM that pupils will not need passes for the yellow school buses in September, but they will need their ‘iGo’ passes.   

· Some pupils will need to use public transport. They should leave plenty of time in case services are busy. Face coverings must be worn on public buses by law. Pupils will need to provide their own, but school will keep an emergency stock, so no child is unable to get a public bus home. 

Arrival at school. 
· On arrival at school pupils need to enter by the student entrance (if there is a queue this should be socially distanced). 

· They should remove their face covering, if wearing one, and place any disposable ones in the bins provided. Re-usable masks should be placed in a separate plastic bag in their school bag, ideally a second clean mask should be used for going home and then both washed for the next day. 
· All pupils should use the hand sanitizers at the entrance to sanitize their hands. 

· They should then go to their outside zone (staff will direct them on their first few days) OR, only if buying breakfast items, to the KS3 or KS4 dining rooms where there will be separate areas for each year group. 
· Pupils will be supervised by staff and will be told when to make their way to form rooms. 

Hand and respiratory hygiene.

· Everyone must take responsibility to keep their hands clean. There will be hand sanitizer throughout the site, and everyone should wash their hands thoroughly and more regularly. 
· Everyone should use a tissue to ‘catch, kill and bin’ coughs and sneezes. Pupils should bring tissues, but there will also be plenty in school.
· DFE guidance is that pupils and staff should not wear masks in school as it inhibits the process of teaching and learning and touching masks or taking them on and off incorrectly can cause transmission. 
· PPE will be used by staff where they have to be close to the pupils – for example when giving first aid.

The school site. 
· Our school site will be cleaned more frequently including during the school day and between the use of a room by different groups. Particular care will be taken with toilet areas. 
· We are asking pupils to use only their year group toilets unless in an emergency and for them to use them during lesson time rather than at break. Only two people should be inside a toilet area at one time. 
· There is a one-way system operating throughout school, everybody needs to follow it. This is clearly signed across school. 
· It is not possible to operate full classes with social distancing; however, we have looked at the layout of each classroom to provide the safest possible configuration of the room. 

· It is very important that pupils are where they are supposed to be at all times as our plans depend on keeping year groups separate from each other whilst in school. 

Delivering a full curriculum. 

· The secondary curriculum is very varied and rich; pupils study a range of specialist subjects such as Science, technology and the Arts. It isn’t possible to keep pupils in the same class groups and they need to move to specialist rooms. 
· To deliver this, but to cut down on movement across school we have decided to make all lessons double lessons (1hr 40 mins) and to stretch the curriculum across a two-week cycle. The current 6 lesson days will change to 3 lessons over ‘Blue weeks’ and ‘Yellow weeks’. This means children are only changing classes 3 times a day and usually to an outside break time. Over the two weeks they will get exactly the same amount of teaching in each subject area as they would have done previously. 

· Practical activities such as in Science, Technology, Music and PE will be separately risk assessed and may need to be different from normal. 
Pupils with Special Educational Needs.

· St. Peter’s is an inclusive school and as much as possible we always want all of our pupils to experience everything we have to offer. We will need to make some alterations, as always, to make sure that pupils with SEND needs get the most out of their education. The current situation offers some new challenges around this and we will need to plan on an individual basis, including discussions with parents, how we will cater for everyone’s needs. 
Equipment and resources. 
· Any equipment shared between different groups will need to be either cleaned between use or left unused for 48 hours (72 hours for plastics)

· For frequently used items of personal stationery the best solution is that each pupil brings and maintains their own items and does not share them. 

· Each pupil should bring a pencil case with pens, pencil, sharpener, eraser, ruler, a glue stick, a few coloured pencils (red, blue, yellow, green), a highlighter, a protractor, a pair of compasses and a scientific calculator (preferably CASIO). More than normally, this will really help with school operations. If there are any financial difficulties with this, please let us know and we will try to help out.
· Exercise books will be issued by school as normal and all pupils will have an independent learning book. Any textbooks / reading books will be cleaned or left unused if shared between groups.

Catering and food. 

· Our catering providers ‘Tiller and Hobbs’ are confident that they can provide a breakfast service for those who require it and a full lunch service. These will be in year group sittings with cleaning between year groups. We would ask that money is put on children’s accounts through the online ‘Sco-pay’ system through the school website as the re-valve machines will not be available (they cannot be cleaned between use by pupils). In urgent circumstances cash payments will be possible. Pupils can, of course, continue to bring a packed lunch if they require it. 
· The water fountains will not be available during this time. Pupils can bring water bottles or purchase bottled water in school. 

· It will not be possible to provide a morning break service. If pupils want a break time snack, they will need to bring this themselves. 

Gatherings and parents’ evenings. 
· We will be trying to avoid large gatherings of people. There will be half year group assemblies to bring pupils together for collective worship and information, full year assemblies will not take place. 
· For the autumn term at least, parents’ evenings will not take place, but there will be opportunities to discuss your child’s progress with staff over the phone or internet. 

· Also, for the autumn term at least there will not be any school group trips or visits. 

· Unfortunately, the Year 7 Welcome Mass and similar events cannot take place. We are looking to hold two half year welcome masses and enable parents to join these virtually. We will try to adopt a similar approach to other events and celebrations. 

· We have asked staff not to run any extra-curricular clubs at lunchtime or after school for the first two weeks (until the 14th September) whilst we get the ‘basic’ operation up and running. After this these opportunities will be available to your children on a year group basis and I urge them to get involved and get the most out of the clubs and activities on offer to them.

· We would like to minimise the number of face to face meetings with parents during this period. Where possible, we will try to resolve any issues through messages or over the phone. All meetings with school staff must be by appointment only. If a face to face meeting is required to address any issue, this must be booked in advance via school reception.

Mock exams 
· We have moved the Year 11 mock exams to January, as we felt it would be unfair to run them from the end of October as usual. We plan to run a second set of mock exams in April once the exam timetable for GCSE in 2021 is determined. 
The end of the school day. 

· We are going to stagger the dismissal of pupils at the end of the school day between 3.10pm and 3.30pm. Year 11 will be dismissed at 3.10pm and we will work down the year groups to Year 7. The school buses will wait until the Year 7 have boarded. Parents using the Year 8 yard to pick up their children will be allowed to leave the site after the school buses have departed.  
Responding to cases of Covid-19

· We feel that we are making every effort to reduce the risk pupils and staff contracting Covid-19. It is still possible that there will be cases and if this does occur, we will take advice from the public health team as to our actions. 

· It may be necessary to ask a year group not to attend or indeed to close school for a period. This may also be necessary if there is significant staff absence. If we do so we will provide virtual learning, including some lessons via Microsoft ‘Teams’ and work set through Edulink. 

· Our primary means of communicating with parents and pupils is the ‘Edulink One App’ all pupils and parents should make sure that they have the App installed and their own account. We sometimes send messages to parents that do not appear on children’s accounts. The App works on any smart-phone, tablet or computer. If you need any help with this please contact school. 

I am sorry that this is such a long letter, but I hope you can see from it that we have taken every step to ensure a safe return to St. Peter’s for all pupils and staff. If you have any questions, please send them to me via Edulink. Rather than respond to them individually at the time, I will wait until mid-August and provide a ‘Frequently asked questions’ response. If you have individual concerns regarding your child, please contact their Head of Year and they will come back to you. Please be aware that they have been working solidly since March and that as they take a well-earned break with their families, there may be some delay in responding over the summer.

After the strangest period of my professional life, I am very much looking forward to welcoming our pupils to the start of the new academic year in September. We are working in unprecedented times, but I believe strongly that as a school community with excellent relationships between staff, parents and pupils that we can thrive and continue to provide an excellent standard of care and education. 

Yours sincerely, 
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Mr. A. McGlown 

Headteacher     
